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The spread of COVID-19 pandemic is a wake-up call for cities, towns and areas for proper planning and sanitation. The 
overcrowding and exodus of people from rural to urban areas in search of employment has created a shortage of basic 
civic amenities and healthcare facilities. This affects their health status and their health seeking behaviour. The present 
descriptive research study was conducted in selected slum areas with stratified proportionate random sampling method. A 
survey questionnaire was used, and data was collected in two phases. Data was analyzed with the help of SPSS 
version25. Significance was tested with Chi-Square test and Logistic Regression. Low annual income is the barrier in 
maintaining good health of the slum households and it influences their health status. Healthcare expenditure of the slum 
households was very less. The district hospitals need up gradation to include all the consultation services. Disease 
incidence was found between age group 1 to 4 years and 45-65 years. The slum community’s participation in health care 
services was needed to create a slum-free society. Proper housing, sanitation, safe drinking water, affordable healthcare 
and maternal and childcare services were very essential in these slum areas for their improvement.  

Keywords: Slums, health status, inadequate housing conditions, overcrowding, basic amenities 

 
INTRODUCTION 

Health is a matter of concern and applies to all 
residents living in any country. Economic disparity had 
created some areas in the society which are overcrowded 
and don’t receive basic amenities at all levels. According 
to the UN-Habitat, slums are categorized by nonexistence 
of strong housing, inadequate living zones, which has no 
access of improper sanitation, clean water, and unsafe 
land tenure. The slums have been defined by UN-
HABITAT as an area or place where adjoining settlement 
of people exist and who have inadequate housing 
conditions along with basic services or facilities (Primary 
Census Abstract, 2011 and 2013). The partial healthcare 
resources available for the slum dwellers make their lives 
vulnerable to risks and prone to critical illnesses (Slum 
Statistics Report, 2010). This also makes the prevention 
and management of diseases very difficult. The slum 
areas in any country are a neglected lot due to improper 
hygiene and inadequate sanitation. By 2030, it’s estimated 
that it 1 in 4 people on the planet will live in a slum or 
other informal settlement.  The foremost slums in the 
world are Khayelitsha in Cape Town in South Africa, 
Kibera in Kenya, Dharavi in India and Orangi Town in 

Pakistan, and Neza in Mexico (Habitat for Humanity, 
2017). The rural-poor immigration towards the towns and 
cities had increased the urban-slum population, thereby 
creating a limited accessibility to several elementary civic 
amenities and essential services namely - electricity, 
potable water, education, etc. (Saikia, 2014 and 
Chaudhry, Bajwa, Nawaz, 2014). The characteristics of 
slum areas in Assam are to some extent similar in terms 
of their housing and living conditions. These deteriorated 
living conditions thus created problems in maintaining 
essential public health facilities (Zaman and Dutta, 2018). 
Most of the slum dwellers are also ignorant about common 
health issues like the need for boiling of the drinking 
water, handwashing with soap before and after meals, use 
of soap for washing their hands after defecation etc. Some 
age-old superstitions, traditions, values, and social norms 
also can act as resilience to the available modernized 
healthcare facilities. This frequently leads to negligence 
and evasion in timely accessing of the healthcare facilities. 
This study is an attempt to find out the health status of 
slum dwellers and the health issues they face in the 
selected slum areas of Guwahati city of Assam, India and 
then discussing the findings with respect to the health 
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status in other slum areas at a global level. 
 

Objectives of the study: 

 To assess the health-status of the slum dwellers in the         
Guwahati city. 

 To find out the health seeking behaviour of the slum 
dwellers in the Guwahati city. 

  
MATERIALS AND METHODS 

Study Area (Universe):  
The present study was undertaken in some selected slum 
localities under Guwahati Municipal Corporation (GMC), 
Assam. 
          
Table 1: Slums details according to the Census,     
2011 

Number of statutory towns 88 

Number of stated slum towns 31 

Total slum population of Assam 1, 97,266 

Notified slums population in Assam 9163 

Recognized slums population in Assam 70,979 

Identified slums population in Assam 1,17,124 

  Source: Census, 2011 
The selected slum localities comprised of 31 wards under 
the jurisdiction of GMC which represent the center, 
midway and periphery locations of the Guwahati city. (For 
location details, see the maps given below). 

 
Figure 1: Map showing the study areas in Guwahati 
city 
 

Study Design:  
This study has a descriptive research design. 

Sampling design: 
 Stratified Proportionate Random sampling method 

was used from the seven selected wards of Guwahati 
Municipal Corporation (GMC). A proportionate sample, 
which is stratified, delivers equal or greater accuracy as 
compared to a simple-random sample having the same 
size. 

Secondary Data collection: 
 The secondary data collection was done in two 

stages and were based on the quality of the review 
articles (Oxman and Guyatt, 1991). In the first stage, a 
preliminary literature search was made for comprehensive 
exploration for both articles that were published and 
different types of government documents including UN 
reports, which was collected from a wide variety of 
information sources for consultation with the purpose of 
fulfilling the inter-disciplinary aspect of the present study. 
All the articles that got published between the year 1990 
to 2021 in    numerous computerized databases, journals, 
authoritative texts, and hand searches were considered 
for this stage. All these were explored and reviewed for 
this study. In the next stage, focus-group discussions were 
undertaken with learned persons from the concerned 
representatives of the district administration, groups of 
citizens and the slum community representatives. 
Personal interviews of some slum respondents from the 
slum localities in the study area were undertaken 
discretely to get an understanding of their living 
conditions, health behavior, health status and including 
various health awareness programmes. 

Primary data collection:  
A predesigned, pretested questionnaire (through the 

pilot survey and SPSS compliant) was administered for 
data collection The primary data was collected by 
administering a SPSS in two phases. One of the sections 
contained questions regarding the demographic details 
and the other section contained questions related to the 
health status of the slum dwellers. 

Statistical design:  
The statistical design contained a pre-planned design 

for analysis. The primary data that was collected from the 
slum dwellers was processed with the help of SPSS 
version 25 to calculate their frequencies, mean and 
standard deviation. 

Advanced statistical tools: 
 In order to test the hypotheses, some advanced 

statistical tools namely, Chi-Square Statistic and Logistic 
Regression were performed for defining the relationship 
between various living conditions, health services and 
health status of the slum dwellers. 

Chi-Square Statistic used in the present research 
The Chi-Square statistic is usually recommended for 

analyzing associations amongst categorical variables. We 
have used cross-tabulation between annual income, 
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health expenditure and nutritional status of the slum 
respondents. Similarly, other cross-tabulation were 
conducted to test the relationship. In these cases, we 
used the Chi-Square statistical tests were done to 
estimate the tests of independence using a cross- 
tabulation (bivariate table). 

Logistic Regression also used in the present 
research:  

The logistic regression method is a predictive analysis 
method.  In our study the results of multivariate binomial 
logistic regression analysis between the dependent 
variable (Nutritional status) and predictor factors (Annual 
income, Health Expenditure and Gender) are shown. 
 
RESULTS  

Demographics findings: 
 

 
 

Figure 2: Gender-wise Age Distribution of the 
Respondents 

The above bar-chart illustrates the gender-wise details of 
the respondents in this study. Among the age-group of 18-
25 years, there were only 7.59% males with no females 
followed by the next age group of 26-35 years with 
27.93% males and 18.97% were females. Subsequently, 
among the 36-45 years age group there were 35.52% 
males and 8.97% females. In the last age group of 46-60 
years there were only 1.03% males and no females. From 
the above observation, we can say that maximum male 
and female slum respondents belonged to the 26-35 years 
and 36-45 years age groups. 

 

Findings on the household size in the slum areas 
 

 
Figure 3: Household Size of the Slum Respondents 

 
The above column chart illustrates that the first group 
consists of having a household size of 1-2 persons 
comprised of 8.6% respondents, 69.3% of the total 
respondents had a household size between 3-5 persons, 
20% had a household size between 6-10 persons and 
lastly only 2.1% respondents have a household size of 
more than 10. From the above observation, we can say 
that bulk of the respondents from the study had a 
household size of 3-5 persons. 

Findings on the Nutritional-status of the children 
living in the slums 
 

 
 
 Figure 4: Nutritional-Status of the Children in the 
Slum Areas 
 
The above bar chart illustrates the nutritional-status of the 
slum children of the sample surveyed and annual 
household income. The nutritional-status was divided into 
balanced diet, insufficient diet, and malnourished 
categories. It was found that those respondents with an 
annual income of 50000 to 1 lakh had the maximum 
number of children who were taking a balanced diet. If we 
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take the total of the three annual income groups, then we 
find that 52.4% of the children are taking an insufficient 
diet, 45.9% are taking a balanced diet and 1.7% children 
are malnourished. This means that more than 50% of the 
children population in the selected slum areas do not have 
a good nutritional status as found in other children of this 
age and this may affect the physical as well as mental 
growth and development of the children in the slum areas. 

Findings on the various services available for slums 
in the District Hospitals 
The Table 2 illustrates the estimation of various services 
available for slums in District Hospitals. Around 94.1% of 
the respondents commented that General medicine 
consultation services were available in the district 

hospitals whereas 59% of the respondents gave a 
negative answer. With regards to the Gynecology and 
Obstetrics consultation services 84.8% respondents said 
that it did not exist in the district hospitals whereas 15.2% 
said that it existed. 95.9% respondents commented that 
no General surgery consultation existed in the district 
hospitals whereas 4.1% commented that it existed. With 
regards to the Pediatrics consultation services 96.6% said 
that no services existed in the district hospitals whereas 
3.4% said it didn’t exist.  

 
 
   

 
Table 2: Estimation of various services available for slums in District Hospitals 

 

Questions Specialization 
Yes No 

No. Percent No. Percent 

 
Estimation of specialist 
consultation services in 

the District Hospitals 

General medicine 273 94.1 17 5.9 

Gynecology and Obstetrician. 44 15.2 246 84.8 

General surgery 12 4.1 278 95.9 

Paediatrics 10 3.4 280 96.6 

Ophthalmology 290 100.0 0 0 

ENT 96 33.1 194 66.9 

Estimation of maternal 
and childcare services in 

the District Hospitals 

Caesarean sections 53 18.3 237 81.7 

Other medical interventions 217 74.8 73 25.2 

Emergency care for children 88 30.3 202 69.7 

Estimation of other 
paramedical services in 

the District Hospitals 

Laboratory services 254 87.6 36 12.4 

X-ray 122 42.1 168 57.9 

Ultrasonography 88 30.3 202 69.7 

Blood transfusion and storage facility 15 5.2 274 94.5 

 
Availability of specific 

services in Community 
Health Centers (CHCs) 

Emergency services (24 hrs) 196 67.6 94 32.4 

Delivery services (24 hrs) 78 26.9 212 73.1 

Newborn care 39 13.4 251 86.6 

Family Planning 9 3.1 281 96.9 

RTI/STI treatment 13 4.5 277 95.5 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Sharma and Zaman.                                                    Health Status of the Slum Dwellers and the Healthcare Facilities in the Slum 

 

    Bioscience Research, 2022 volume 19(3): 1542-1549                                                                 1546 

 

Findings on the available healthcare services use by 
respondents in the slum areas. 
The Figure 5 depicts that 56.2% percent of the slum   
respondents use public healthcare services whereas 
20.3% private healthcare services and 23.4% respondents 
use a mix of public and private healthcare services. 

The table no.3 depicts that significance exists after 
performing cross tabulation between the public or private 
healthcare facilities and the nutritional status, educational 
status of slums and annual income. 
 
 

 
 

 
 

Figure 5: Public and Private Healthcare Services 
 

Table 3: Cross tabulation between public and private health care facilities and other variables 

Questions/Variables Classifications 

Do you use public or 
private health care 

facilities? Total P value 

Public Private 

Nutritional status of 
the slum children in 

the study area 

Proper 126 7 133 

0.000 Medium 100 52 152 

Malnourished 5 0 5 

Educational status of 
the slum children 

School going 
 Children 

181 33 214 
0.001 

Others 50 26 76 

Health Expenditure 

5,000 to 9,000 
 INR 

172 51 223 

0.034 
10,000 to 19,000  

INR 
59 8 67 

Annual income 

< 50,000 INR 63 17 80 

0.000 
1Lakh to 2Lakhs 

 INR 
110 42 152 

1Lakh to 2Lakhs  
INR 

58 0 58 
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Findings of Multivariate Binary Logistic Regression 
Analysis 

 In the table no. 4, results of multivariate binomial 
logistic regression analysis between the dependent 
variable (Nutritional status) and predictor factors (Annual 
income, Health Expenditure and Gender) are shown. It 
was found that only health expenditure and gender were 
the predictor variables that influenced the nutritional status 

of the slum respondents. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Table 4: Nutritional status and predictor variables 

Predictor variables 
Nutritional status P 

Value 
Odds 
Ratio 

95% CI for OR 

Balanced diet Deficient diet lower upper 

Annual income       

< 50,000 INR 68.8% 31.3% 0.520 1.136 0.770 1.678 

50,000 to 1Lakh 
INR 

47.4% 52.6%     

1Lakh to 2Lakhs 
INR 

51.7% 48.3%     

Health Expenditure       

5,000 to 9,000 INR 62.8% 37.2% 0.000 5.886 3.004 11.535 

10,000 to 19,000 
INR 

25.4% 74.6%     

Gender       

Male 60.3% 39.7% 0.000 3.369 1.912 5.937 

Female 38.3% 61.7%     

 
 

DISCUSSION 
The present study found out that the selected slum 
households have a low annual income, which can be a 
barrier in maintaining good health and therefore would 
influence their health status and health behavior. The 
disparity between public and private healthcare facilities is 
the cornerstone in selecting the healthcare facilities by the 
slum households. The present study findings show that 
health care facilities of both public and private sector are 
in existence in Guwahati but are limited mainly to a class 
of income category and not for the residents of low-
income category. This unavailability of some healthcare 
services and facilities in the public sector has forced the 
slum dwellers to approach the private sector, which offer 
expensive treatment and services. Therefore, the health 
care expenditure in the slum households is very less, and 
they have difficulty in accessing the healthcare facilities 
and services. It was also found that the study respondents 
were mainly in the combined age group of 20-59 years. 
Most of the respondents belong to a household size of 3-5 
members although there were other respondents who 
belonged to the household sizes of 1-2, 6-10 and more 
than 10 members respectively. Slums in Guwahati city 
pose a definite challenge to the health status of the slum 
residents due to insanitary conditions found in the 

overcrowded slum localities attached with insufficient 
waste or garbage disposal (Phukan, 2014 and Kalita and 
Harsha, 2015). Other studies done in different slum areas 
also discovered that there were pitiable hygienic 
surroundings in the urban crowded agglomeration along 
with scarce waste disposal (Mercado, 2007). We can say 
that the policy framework of the Government can influence 
various health factors that affect the health status and 
health behavior of the slum dwellers (NFHS-3, 2005-06 
and Montogomery, 2009). The present study findings 
discovered that some of the important consultation 
services like gynecology, general surgery and ENT are 
lacking in the district hospitals. This finding holds 
significance because the maternal and childcare services 
in the district hospitals were not satisfactory. In addition to 
that the last census of 2011 reported that the Maternal 
Mortality Rate (MMR) is Assam was higher as compared 
to the national average in India (Borah, Gogoi, and Saikia, 
2017). Therefore, district hospitals must be upgraded, and 
the services should be made available and accessible to 
the slum respondents. The above findings were supported 
by other studies which reported that the rate of mortality 
between children under five years continuously rose at an 
amazingly annual rate of 24 percent in spite of the efforts 
of innumerable vertical programmes (Islam, 2014 and 
Dhone, 2012). Slum upliftment was found to be lacking 
because of slum community participation. There is an 
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urgent need to bring the slum community to the 
mainstream. This finding can also be supported by 
another study (Flinck, 2016) done in Kiberia which 
stressed on the need to uplift the slums through slum 
community participation. This will expand the health-status 
and health behavior of the slums. Furthermore, the 
present study found those respondents who had an 
annual income of 50000 to 1 lakh had the maximum 
number of children who took a balanced diet. This finding 
suggests that more than 50% of the children population in 
the slum areas do not have a good nutritional status as 
found among other children of this age and this may affect 
the physical as well as mental growth and development of 
the children in the slum areas. This finding can be 
supported by other studies which also found that the 
nutritional state of school-going slum children was not 
good and malnutrition implications are frightening and far-
reaching (Deka et.al, 2016 and Singh et.al., 2006). 

CONCLUSION 
We can conclude that the progress and development in 
the towns and cities must percolate down to the common 
people or end users to influence the health status and 
living conditions of all people. The slum pockets in the 
area under study were neglected to a great extent and this 
affected their nutritional status, educational status, 
accessibility, and affordability of healthcare services. 
These problems of the slum dwellers in urban 
neighborhood of Guwahati city are interlinked elements, 
which have influenced their living conditions and 
jeopardize their capacity to lead a healthy life. Moreover, 
maternal and child health facilities should be improved to 
reach the national average. However, there is still further 
scope for further research in terms of improving the 
psychological and psycho-social elements of the slum 
respondents that affect their health slum and health 
seeking behaviour. 
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